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742.
Mrs J A Semple (DA) to ask the Minister of Water Affairs and Forestry:

Whether any steps will be taken to prevent raw sewage from polluting the Kamfers Dam in Kimberley, Northern Cape; if not, why not; if so, (a) what steps and (b) when will they be taken?
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REPLY:

Officials of the Department of Water Affairs and Forestry are constantly doing routine inspections in and around the Sol Plaatje municipal area.  No signs of raw sewage entering Kamfers Dam have up to now been identified or reported.  Should any pollution incident, however, be identified the procedure of containment and clean-up will be followed.  It is my Department’s mission to prevent untreated sewage or any pollutants from entering any water resource.

No disposal or discharge of raw sewage into Kamfers Dam will be allowed by my Department.  Sol Plaatje Municipality, who is the operator of the Homevale conventional sewage works next to Kamfers Dam, (it is in fact a natural pan) discharges its purified effluent into this pan.  In the event of mechanical breakdowns, technical problems or huge amounts of storm water inflow into the sewer system, raw sewage is channeled into adjacent alternative storage facilities.  During low flow periods, usually at night, this sewage is then returned to the treatment works for treatment and discharge.  The Homevale sewage works is currently operating above its design capacity.  Sol Plaatje Municipality submitted a business plan for increasing the capacity early in 2006.  My Department had appraised the Business Plan and recommended it to the Municipal Infrastructure Grant (MIG) office for funding.  Various top up funding options are currently considered by the Municipality to cater for the shortfall in MIG funding.

My Department has been part of a Project Steering Committee that had been busy addressing the challenges at Kamfers Dam over the past number of years.  Other members are the Sol Plaatje Municipality, the Provincial Department of Tourism, Environment and Conservation, De Beers Mining, Transnet and affected land owners.  In December 2005 a study, the “Kamfers Dam: Water Quality and Quantity Impact Study” commissioned by the Sol Plaatje Municipality and overseen by the Steering Committee, was completed.  The report included a number of management recommendations, also specifically on the Sol Plaatje Homevale sewage treatment infrastructure which discharges purified effluent into Kamfers Dam.  The recommendations are in various phases of implementation.

(a)
As for the protection of Kamfers Dam, which has been declared a Natural Heritage site, various options have recently again been put on the table to be able to manage this site in an environmentally sustainable way.  These options will ensure that the flow of purified effluent is in balance with the environmental needs of Kamfers Dam, such as increased irrigation of sports fields and parks and even pumping surplus purified effluent back to the Vaal River, under strict conditions.
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(b)
This will be done through a joint venture of all interested and affected parties under the auspices of the Member of Executive Committee for the Northern Cape Provincial Department of Tourism, Environment and Conservation, as was decided at a meeting held on 8 May 2007.


As can be seen, my Department has been involved, and will remain so, in finding sustainable solutions for the challenges at Kamfers Dam.
